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DETERMINATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30M OF THE PENSION FUNDS 
ACT, 24 OF 1956 (“the Act”): BERTRAND PROVIDENT FUND (“the fund”) v 
NBC CONSULTANTS AND ACTUARIES (“NBC”) 
 
 
Introduction  
 
[1] You bring this complaint on behalf of the fund, concerning the failure of the 

(allegedly) previous fund administrator to release the fund records to either 
the fund or the new administrator. The complaint was received by this office 
on 7 October 2005 and a letter acknowledging receipt thereof was sent to 
you on 10 October 2005. On the same day a letter was dispatched to NBC 
giving it until 31 October 2005 to file a response to the complaint. A 
response dated 15 December 2005 was received on 9 January 2006, a 
copy of which was forwarded to you. No further reply has been received 
from you. After considering the written submissions before me, I consider it 
unnecessary to hold a hearing in this matter. My determination and reasons 
therefor appear below. 

 
 
The complaint 
 
[2] You have submitted this complaint in your capacity as principal officer of the 

fund together with Mr E. Milne in his capacity as employer appointed trustee 
on behalf of the fund. On 28 February 2005 the trustees of the fund 
unanimously passed a resolution terminating the mandate of the then 
current fund administrator, NBC, and appointing Alexander Forbes (AF) as 
the new administrator with effect from 1 June 2005. On 1 March 2005, upon 
specific instruction from the fund, AF notified NBC that it had been 
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appointed to administer the fund, and requested that NBC provide it with the 
necessary administration documentation, as is required by law. At the same 
time AF provided a schedule of the required administration information to 
NBC, a copy of which was annexed to the complaint as Annexure “D”. 

 
[3] 

[4] 

[5] 

NBC refused to comply with this request, contending that it was unlawful. It 
then sent a petition purporting to be from the fund members to the Registrar 
of Pension Funds, in which it was stated that the members did not wish the 
fund’s administrator to be replaced. On 3 August 2005 the office of the 
Registrar wrote to NBC directing it to hand over the records to AF. NBC 
refused to comply with this directive, and wrote to AF on 11 August 2005 
advising that the employee members had elected new member trustees. It 
informed AF further that these member trustees had lodged a complaint with 
the Adjudicator’s office, and that the matter was now sub judice. It also 
stated that it had been instructed by the new member trustees not to release 
the records to AF. 

 
You dispute that the election of the new member trustees was valid, and 
submit that even if it were, it cannot affect a resolution legitimately adopted 
by the previous trustees. In order to reverse the change in mandate, a new 
resolution would have to be passed, and such resolution would, in terms of 
the rules of the fund, have to be unanimous. To date no such resolution has 
been passed, nor is it likely to be passed, given the constitution of the board 
of trustees, which comprises the three employer trustees who assented to 
the previous resolution.  

 
You therefore contend that the decision to substitute administrators still 
stands, and that NBC is obliged to deliver the information and records 
required to the fund or its appointed administrator, AF. You have requested 
an order to that effect. 

 
 
 
Response 
 
Preliminary points 
 
[6] NBC has raised two points in limine. Firstly it is submitted that the 

complainant has not complied with the prescribed procedures set out in the 
Act, in that no complaint was forwarded to the respondent prior to lodging it 
with the Adjudicator. Secondly it contends that the “member trustees” 
bringing the complaint do not have the authority to do so, given that they 
were removed from office by resolution of the members of the fund prior to 
the complaint being lodged. 
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Merits 
 
[7] The response unfortunately does not deal with the merits of the complaint 

as set out above. No submissions are advanced in respect of the validity of 
the resolution of 28 February 2005, or the reasons for the refusal to hand 
over the required documentation. Instead it focuses on a defence of the 
administration of the fund by NBC, as well as a description of what can only 
be described as a power struggle or faction fight within the fund for control 
of the fund, including the ability to choose the fund administrator. 

 
 
Determination and reasons therefor 
 
Preliminary points 
 
[8] 

[9] 

[10] 

Governance of a fund can only take place by the duly elected 
representatives who collectively sit as the board of trustees. Chaos would 
ensue if the fund membership as a whole were entitled to determine the 
outcome of each decision. If members are dissatisfied with the decisions or 
actions of their duly elected trustees, their remedy is to elect different 
trustees who they feel are sympathetic to and represent their interests. 
However, this can only be done lawfully, and in terms of the rules of the 
fund. The respondent has challenged the standing of the two signatories to 
bring the complaint on the basis that the member-elected trustees were 
removed from office, and replaced with new trustees. 

  
In another determination (Bikitsha and Others v Bertrand Holdings (Pty) Ltd 
and Others, case no PFA/EC/5012/05/KM, signed on even date) relating to 
substantially the same issues concerning this fund I have expressed serious 
reservations as to the legitimacy of the new member trustees. I have doubts 
as to whether the precipitous removal of the previous ones was in 
accordance with the rules. However, even if one assumes in favour of the 
respondent that the previous member-elected trustees were legitimately 
removed, it is clear that the “election” of the new ones is fatally flawed. 
Suffice it to say that the rules require the elections to be by secret ballot, 
and it is the uncontested allegation of the complainant that they were not so 
conducted. Therefore at best for the respondent’s case, the board of 
trustees presently comprises the three employer trustees and no member-
elected trustees.  

 
In addition, the complaint has been signed by Mr Kiva in his capacity as 
principal officer of the fund, and not as member trustee. Rule 12.6.2 does 
not permit his removal from office by the members, as was purportedly 
attempted, but only by the trustees of the fund. There is no allegation that 
this has occurred, and he is therefore still the duly appointed office-bearer in 
this regard. Furthermore, the second signatory is Mr Milne, in his capacity 
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as employer-appointed trustee. There is no suggestion anywhere that he (or 
the other employer trustees) have ceased to hold office. For the above 
reasons I am satisfied that the representatives of the fund who signed the 
complaint had the necessary standing to bring it.  

 
[11] 

[12] 

Concerning the objection that the complaint was not served on the 
respondent prior to lodging it with this office, I have repeatedly held that 
such action is not a pre-requisite for the jurisdiction of this tribunal. The 
reasons for arriving at this finding are comprehensively set out in Insurance 
and Banking Staff Association v Old Mutual Staff Retirement Fund and 
Another [2005] 3 BPLR 272 (PFA) and will not be repeated here.  

 
Both preliminary points are dismissed. 

 
 
Merits 
 
[13] 

[14] 

I have examined the resolution of 28 February 2005 appointing AF as the 
fund administrator, thereby effectively terminating the mandate of NBC. 
There is nothing irregular on the face of the document, nor has any 
irregularity been raised. Equally, there has been no contention that the 
board was anything other than legitimately constituted at the time that it 
passed the resolution, which was agreed unanimously as prescribed by the 
rules. I can therefore find no grounds for declaring it invalid at the time it 
was made, nor have any been suggested by the respondent. Since there is 
nothing to indicate that the resolution has since been reversed by the 
trustees, it must still stand. 

 
The mandate to administer the fund was therefore transferred to AF with 
effect from 1 March 2005, subject to any termination periods applicable to 
the then current administrator. Presumably this is why AF notified NBC that 
the effective date for substitution of administrator was 1 June 2005. I have 
also examined the list of documents and information requested, attached as 
Annexure “D” to the complaint, and am satisfied that the fund and/or its duly 
appointed administrator would be entitled to such information.  

 
 
Relief 
 
[15] My order is therefore as follows: 

 
NBC is hereby directed to furnish the principal officer of the fund, and AF, 
with the documents and/or information specified in Annexure “D” to the 
complaint within two weeks of date of this determination. 
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DATED AT CAPE TOWN ON THIS THE                     DAY OF                        2007. 
 
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
 
VUYANI NGALWANA 
PENSION FUNDS ADJUDICATOR 
 
 
 


